

Company Information

Directors T B Bunting

J N H Sibilia W T A Simmons D M Westlake S J Williams

R M Feit (Appointed 23 November 2021)

Secretary M Tyler

Company number 07014587

Registered office Fourth Floor

Broadwalk House (South Block)

Exeter Devon EX1 1TS

Auditor Moore Kingston Smith LLP

6th Floor 9 Appold Street London EC2A 2AP

Contents

	Page
Strategic report	1 - 4
Directors' report	5 - 6
Independent auditor's report	7 - 10
Group statement of comprehensive income	11
Group balance sheet	12
Company balance sheet	13
Group statement of changes in equity	14 - 15
Company statement of changes in equity	16
Group statement of cash flows	17
Notes to the financial statements	18 - 41

Strategic Report

For the year ended 30 September 2021

The directors present the strategic report for the year ended 30 September 2021.

Fair review of the business

The principal activity of the Group is the provision of a crowdfunding platform. During the year the Group delivered a 47% increase in turnover, whilst minimising cost increases and navigating the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.

The Group made an operating loss for the year of £802,020 compared to an operating loss of £3,023,577 in the prior year, a 73% decrease on the prior year loss driven through a combination of cost control and strong revenue growth.

Cost of Sales increased-by 21% in the year, however Gross Profit margin has expanded to 68% (2020: 60%).

At the Balance Sheet date the Group's net cash position was £5,316,019 (2020: £5,780,147).

The Group continues to lead the market in terms of revenue and investment value and is focusing on investing in both its people and products in the coming years, having successfully completed a further funding round of £12m shortly after year end.

The contingent liability associated with HMRC withholding tax from 2020 has since been settled and the matter closed for £25,203.

Principal risks and uncertainties

Completion risk

The Group operates in a competitive market and faces competition from both other crowdfunding platforms and other sources of finance in attracting potential issuers to the platform. The Group continuously monitors publicly available information relating to competitors in order to analyse competitors fees and clients. The Group also ensures transparency in their services and fees as well as ensuring positive promotion of its activities within the market to help mitigate this risk.

Brexit risk

Brexit, and the subsequent trade negotiations with the EU, could have a negative impact on the Group. The Group currently does not believe this presents a material risk due to a high concentration of business within the UK. The Group does not rely on passporting rules and our Spanish subsidiary is independently regulated within the EEA.

Regulatory risk

Crowdcube Capital Limited is regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority in the UK and Crowdcube Europe SLU, is regulated by National Securities Markets Commission in Spain. The withdrawal of regulatory authorisations, or the transfer of regulatory oversight to a new regulatory, could require the Group to cease or modify a significant part of its operations. The Group does not rely on passporting rules between the UK and EU and our Spanish subsidiary is independently regulated within the EEA.

Employees

The Group is committed to the involvement of all employees in the business. Directors are measured closely on the Group's performance targets. Performance information is shared throughout the teams.

Employment of disabled persons

The Group considers all applications for employment from disabled persons, bearing in mind the aptitudes of the individuals concerned. Where an existing employee becomes disabled, every effort is made to ensure that employment with the Group continues.

Strategic Report (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

Equal opportunities

The Group is an equal opportunities employer. Its policy is to ensure that all employees are treated with the same respect and consideration regarding sex, age, colour, disability, nationality or ethnic origin. The Group's policy is to provide training, career development and opportunities for promotion.

Environmental matters

The Group recognises the importance of its environmental responsibilities and designs and implements policies to reduce any damage that might be caused by the Group's activities. Initiatives designed to minimise the Group's net impact on the environment include recycling and reducing energy consumption.

Key performance indicators

The directors and management team receive a wide range of management information including comparative against budget and the previous period. The principal measures that are reviewed are:

- Revenue of £11,748,418 (2020: £7,969,993)
- Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) loss of £848,870 (2020: £3,017,576)
- Operating cash flows and cash position of £407,223 outflow and £5,316,019 cash balance respectively (2020: £2,118,254 outflow and £5,780,147 cash balance)

EBITDA reconciles to loss for the financial year as follows:

	2021	2020
	£	£
Loss for the financial year	(802,020)	(3,023,577)
Amortisation of intangible assets	1	93,809
Depreciation of tangible assets	65,934	59,535
Interest expense	-	-
Tax credit	(112,785)	(147,343)
EBITDA Loss	(848,870)	(3,017,576)

Section 172 (1) statement

Section 172 of the Companies Act 2006 requires a director of a company to act in the way he or she considers, in good faith, would most likely promote the success of the Company for the benefit of its members as a whole. In doing this section 172 requires a director to have regard, amongst other matters:

- to the likely consequences of any decisions in the long-term;
- interests of the Company's employees;
- need to foster the Company's business relationships with suppliers, customers and others;
- impact of the Company's operations on the community and environment;
- desirability of the Company maintaining a reputation for high standards of business conduct, and
- need to act fairly as between members of the Company.

The following sections summarise how the directors fulfil the above duties:

Strategic Report (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

Business Relationships and Standards

Our strategy continues to be focused on building long term, sustainable relationships with both our SME clients and platform investors. We seek to promote repeat business in the form of returning raises and multiple on platform investments. In order to support this ambition we continually seek to optimise both our technology and processes through regular review, development and customer feedback. The Group maintains close and collaborative relationships with key suppliers, primarily our CRM, cloud hosting and payment processing partners through deep and exclusive product integrations.

Specific actions include:

- Customer satisfaction surveys are sent to all successful fundraising companies to obtain feedback on quality of service, opportunities for improvement and overall experience.
- Embedded feedback tools are used to gain insights into all aspects of the investor journey and overall product experience and customer satisfaction.
- New product features are regularly released including investor value add opportunities, AML improvements,
 Cubex secondaries expressions of interest, Seccl integration for IPO offerings and various regulatory updates.

Risk Management

As the Group operates two regulated subsidiaries, particular attention is paid to both regulatory and market risk. All strategic and long term decision making is considered within this wider context as noted within the 'Principal Risks and uncertainties' sections of the Strategic Report.

Specific actions include:

- Approximately two weeks before each board meeting (every two months), the Head of Compliance and General
 Counsel meet to review: the draft risk register, the current breach register and the current complaint register.
 Existing risks are discussed and revised as necessary, new risks included and any material items from the
 breach or complaints register noted. Process also includes input from CFO and VP Finance, where required.
 Risk register circulated with board pack and discussed and noted at each board meeting.
- Membership is maintained within two leading industry associations, the UK Crowdfunding Association and the European Crowdfunding Network. These groups provide a forum for outlining best practices, sharing knowledge and promoting greater transparency across the wider market.
- Each year an annual review of client asset and fund procedures is reported to the directors along with the completion of the Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process (ICAAP) and associated risk assessments.
- A close and collaborative relationship is maintained with the FCA in the UK and the CNMV in Spain in order to
 proactively address risk, prepare for future regulation and nurture trust in both our people and platform.

Strategic Report (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

Employees

Employee engagement and support continues to be a top priority within Crowdcube. This covers all areas from employee benefits, progression, mental wellbeing, diversity & inclusion (D&I) as well as learning and development.

Specific actions include:

- Dedicated personal and professional development platform, "Sunlight" and annual £1,000 per employee budget.
- In house trained mental well-being first aiders and third party support.
- D&I initiatives and regular company updates championed by our CEO.
- Monthly team meetings with regular updates on company performance, product development, new hires and deal pipeline.
- Private medical insurance, company matched pension and participation in the "Cycle to Work Scheme".

On behalf of the board

D M Westlake Director

29 June 2022

Directors' Report

For the year ended 30 September 2021

The directors present their annual report and financial statements for the year ended 30 September 2021.

Principal activities

The principal activity of the company and group continued to be that of the provision of a crowdfunding platform.

Results and dividends

The results for the year are set out on page 11.

No ordinary dividends were paid. The directors do not recommend payment of a further dividend.

Directors

The directors who held office during the year and up to the date of signature of the financial statements were as follows:

T B Bunting

JN H Sibilia

W T A Simmons

D M Westlake

S J Williams

L J Lang R M Feit (Resigned 27 May 2021) (Appointed 23 November 2021)

Qualifying third party indemnity provisions

The company has made qualifying third party indemnity provisions for the benefit of its directors during the year. These provisions remain in force at the reporting date.

Financial instruments

Market risk

The Group currently operates in a competitive and diverse equity financing market including crowdfunding platforms, angel networks, and traditional institutional investors. While this remains a competitive environment, the Group continues to deliver revenue growth through overall market growth as well as increased market share.

Financial risk management

There is little credit risk as the majority of funds due to the Group are collected at source on completion of successful deals. Where credit risk does arise the Group has active credit control procedures in place. With regard to liquidity risk the Group actively manages cash and prepares rolling cash flow forecasts covering the next 12 months which are updated on a monthly basis. The Group maintains an appropriate level of cash to settle all financial obligations as they fall due and to meet planned activities.

Future developments

The Company and its subsidiaries remains focused on capturing market share in the equity funding market in the UK and EU and is expecting consistent revenue growth in the financial year ended 30 September 2022 trading environment. The group has also completed a £12m funding round, which will support further investment and growth in the coming 12-18 months.

Auditor

Moore Kingston Smith LLP were appointed as auditor to the group and in accordance with section 485 of the Companies Act 2006, a resolution proposing that they be re-appointed will be put at a General Meeting.

Directors' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

Energy and carbon report

As the group has not consumed more than 40,000 kWh of energy in this reporting period, it qualifies as a low energy user under these regulations and is not required to report on its emissions, energy consumption or energy efficiency activities.

Statement of directors' responsibilities

The directors are responsible for preparing the Annual Report and the financial statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under that law the directors have elected to prepare the financial statements in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice (United Kingdom Accounting Standards and applicable law). Under company law the directors must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the group and company, and of the profit or loss of the group for that period. In preparing these financial statements, the directors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgements and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether applicable UK Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any material departures
 disclosed and explained in the :
- prepare the on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the group and company will continue in business.

The directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the group's and company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the group and company and enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the group and company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

Section 172 [1] statement

The group has chosen in accordance with Companies Act 2006, s. 414C(11) to set out in the group's strategic report information required by Large and Medium-sized Companies and Groups (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008, Sch. 7 to be contained in the directors' report. It has done so in respect of Section 172 (1) disclosures.

Statement of disclosure to auditor

So far as each person who was a director at the date of approving this report is aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the auditor of the company is unaware. Additionally, the directors individually have taken all the necessary steps that they ought to have taken as directors in order to make themselves aware of all relevant audit information and to establish that the auditor of the company is aware of that information.

Offices outside the UK

The Group operates an office in Spain which is regulated by the National Securities Markets Commission.

On behalf of the board

D M Westlake **Director**

29 June 2022

Independent Auditor's Report

To the Members of Crowdcube Limited

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Crowdcube Limited (the 'parent company') and its subsidiaries (the 'group') for the year ended 30 September 2021 which comprise the Group Statement of Comprehensive Income, the Group Balance Sheet, the Company Balance Sheet, the Group Statement of Changes in Equity, the Company Statement of Changes in Equity, the Group Statement of Cash Flows and notes to the financial statements, including significant accounting policies. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards, including FRS 102 *The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland* (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice).

In our opinion the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the state of the group's and the parent company's affairs as at 30 September 2021 and of the group's loss for the year then ended;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice;
 and
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements* section of our report. We are independent of the group in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the FRC's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the group's and parent company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the directors with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the annual report other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The directors are responsible for the other information contained within the annual report. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the course of the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether this gives rise to a material misstatement in the financial statements themselves. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Independent Auditor's Report (Continued)

To the Members of Crowdcube Limited

Opinions on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of our audit:

- the information given in the Strategic Report and the Directors' Report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the Strategic Report and the Directors' Report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

In the light of the knowledge and understanding of the group and the parent company and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified material misstatements in the Strategic Report and the Directors' Report

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters where the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the parent company, or returns adequate for our audit
 have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the parent company financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

Responsibilities of directors

As explained more fully in the Directors' Responsibilities Statement, the directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the group's and parent company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the group or the parent company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Independent Auditor's Report (Continued)

To the Members of Crowdcube Limited

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs (UK) we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purposes of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the group's or the parent company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the group or the parent company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business
 activities within the group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible
 for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit
 opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit

Independent Auditor's Report (Continued)

To the Members of Crowdcube Limited

Explanation as to what extent the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud, is detailed below.

The objectives of our audit in respect of fraud, are; to identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements due to fraud; to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the assessed risks of material misstatement due to fraud, through designing and implementing appropriate responses to those assessed risks; and to respond appropriately to instances of fraud or suspected fraud identified during the audit. However, the primary responsibility for the prevention and detection of fraud rests with both management and those charged with governance of the company.

Our approach was as follows:

- We obtained an understanding of the legal and regulatory requirements applicable to the company and considered that the most significant are the Companies Act 2006, UK financial reporting standards as issued by the Financial Reporting Council, and UK taxation legislation.
- We obtained an understanding of how the company complies with these requirements by discussions with management and those charged with governance.
- We assessed the risk of material misstatement of the financial statements, including the risk of material misstatement due to fraud and how it might occur, by holding discussions with management and those charged with governance.
- We inquired of management and those charged with governance as to any known instances of non-compliance
 or suspected non-compliance with laws and regulations.
- Based on this understanding, we designed specific appropriate audit procedures to identify instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. This included making enquiries of management and those charged with governance and obtaining additional corroborative evidence as required.

There are inherent limitations in the audit procedures described above. We are less likely to become aware of instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations that are not closely related to events and transactions reflected in the financial statements. Also, the risk of not detecting a material misstatement due to fraud is higher than the risk of not detecting one resulting from error, as fraud may involve deliberate concealment by, for example, forgery or intentional misrepresentations, or through collusion.

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the company's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006. Our audit work has been undertaken for no purpose other than to draw to the attention of the company's members those matters we are required to include in an auditor's report addressed to them. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to any party other than the company and the company's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Thomas Moore (Senior Statutory Auditor) for and on behalf of Moore Kingston Smith LLP

29 June 2022

Chartered Accountants Statutory Auditor

6th Floor 9 Appold Street London EC2A 2AP

Group Statement of Comprehensive Income

For the year ended 30 September 2021

		2021	2020
	Notes	£	as restated £
Turnover Cost of sales	3	11,748,418 (3,812,522)	7,969,993 (3,156,339)
Gross profit		7,935,896	4,813,654
Administrative expenses Other operating income		(8,857,054) 6,353	(8,205,405) 220,831
Loss before taxation		(914,805)	(3,170,920)
Tax on loss	8	112,785	147,343
Loss for the financial year		(802,020)	(3,023,577)
Other comprehensive income Currency translation differences		(9,706)	(51,316)
Total comprehensive income for the year		(811,726)	(3,074,893)

Loss for the financial year is all attributable to the owners of the parent company.

Total comprehensive income for the year is all attributable to the owners of the parent company.

Group Balance Sheet

As at 30 September 2021

			021	as resta	
	Notes	£	£	£	£
Fixed assets					
Goodwill	9		_		1
Other intangible assets	9		1,016,100		1,008,777
Total intangible assets			1,016,100		1,008,778
Tangible assets	10		259,112		245,661
			1,275,212		1,254,439
Current assets					
Debtors	13	2,235,262		1,477,406	
Investments	14	49,904		21,735	
Cash at bank and in hand		5,316,019		5,780,147	
		7,601,185		7,279,288	
Creditors: amounts falling due within one					
year	15	(900,753)		(945,58 1)	
Net current assets			6,700,432		6,333,707
Net assets			7,975,644		7,588,146
Capital and reserves					
Called up share capital	18		264,778		261,547
Share premium account			30,960,336		30,905,595
Foreign exchange reserve			-		(59,145)
Share-based payment reserve			3,745,808		2,604,556
Profit and loss reserves			(26,995,278)		(26,124,407)
Total equity			7,975,644		7,588,146

The financial statements were approved by the board of directors and authorised for issue on 29 June 2022 and are signed on its behalf by:

D M Westlake **Director**

Company Balance Sheet

As at 30 September 2021

		20	021	20 as rest)20 ated
	Notes	£	£	£	£
Fixed assets					
Intangible assets	9		1,016,100		1,016,100
Tangible assets	10		250,822		241,394
Investments	11		3,285,896		3,291,077
			4,552,818		4,548,571
Current assets					
Debtors	13	2,190,621		1,698,228	
Investments	14	46,324		17,933	
Cash at bank and in hand		2,768,871		3,221,842	
		5,005,816		4,938,003	
Creditors: amounts falling due within one					
year	15	(862,722)		(832,368)	
Net current assets			4,143,094		4,105,635
Net assets			8,695,912		8,654,206
Capital and reserves					
Called up share capital	18		264,778		261,547
Share premium account			30,960,336		30,905,595
Share-based payments reserve			3,745,808		2,604,556
Profit and loss reserves			(26,275,010)		(25,117,492)
Total equity			8,695,912		8,654,206

As permitted by s408 Companies Act 2006, the company has not presented its own profit and loss account and related notes. The company's loss for the year was £1,157,518 (2020 - £3,113,154 loss).

The financial statements were approved by the board of directors and authorised for issue on 29 June 2022 and are signed on its behalf by:

D M Westlake Director

Company Registration No. 07014587

Group Statement of Changes in Equity For the year ended 30 September 2021

Notes	,					
	143	т	ю	m	m	ιth
Balance at 1 October 2019	261,334	261,334 30,891,508	(7,829)	(7,829) 1,815,853	(23,100,830) 9,860,036	9,860,036
Year ended 30 September 2020:						
Loss for the year		ı	1	1	(3,023,577) (3,023,577	(3,023,577)
Other comprehensive income:						
Currency translation differences			(51,316)			(51,316)
Total comprehensive income for the year	ı		(51,316)	ı	(3,023,577) (3,074,893)	(3,074,893)
Issue of share capital 18	213	14,087	1	1	,	14,300
Credit to equity for equity settled share-based payments				788,703	,	788,703
Balance at 30 September 2020	261,547	261,547 30,905,595	(59,145)	(59,145) 2,604,556	(26,124,407) 7,588,146	7,588,146

Group Statement of Changes in Equity (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

7,975,644	(26,995,278) 7,975,644	3,745,808		264,778 30,960,336	264,778		Balance at 30 September 2021
(811,726) 57,972 - 1,141,252	(811,726)	1,141,252	(59,145) - 59,145	54,741	3,231	ear 18 e-based payments	Total comprehensive income for the year Issue of share capital Transfers Credit to equity for equity settled share-based payments
(802,020) (9,706)	(802,020)						Year ended 30 September 2021: Loss for the year Other comprehensive income: Currency translation differences
m	paymentoss reserves reserve	paymen t o: reserve £	exchange reserve £	premium account £	m	Notes	
Total	Profit and	Foreign Share-based Profit and	Foreign S	Share	Share capital		

TransfersThe directors have taken the decision to combine the Foreign Exchange reserve and the Profit & Loss reserve as allowed by FRS102.

Company Statement of Changes in Equity

	;	Share capital		hare-based	Profit and	Total
			premium account	reserve	oss reserves	
	Notes	£	£	£	£	£
As restated for the period ended 30 September 2020:						
Balance at 1 October 2019		261,334	30,891,508	1,815,853	(22,100,156)	
Effect of restatement	25	-		-	95,818	95,818
As restated		261,334	30,891,508	1,815,853	(22,004,338)	10,964,357
Year ended 30 September 2020:						
Loss and total comprehensive income for the year		_	-	-	(3,150,315)	(3,150,315)
Effect of restatement	25				37,161	37,161
Issue of share capital	18	213	14,087	-	-	14,300
Credit to equity for equity settled share-based payments				788,703		788,703
Balance at 30 September 2020		261,547	30,905,595	2,604,556	(25,117,492)	8,654,206
Year ended 30 September 2021:						
Loss and total comprehensive income					(4.457.540)	(4.457.540)
for the year Issue of share capital	18	- 3,231	- 54,741	-	(1,157,518)	(1,157,518) 57,972
Credit to equity for equity settled	10	3,231	54,741	-	-	37,972
share-based payments				1,141,252		1,141,252
Balance at 30 September 2021		264,778	30,960,336	3,745,808	(26,275,010)	8,695,912

Group Statement of Cash Flows

		202	1	20: as resta	
	Notes	£	£	£	£
Cash flows from operating activities Cash absorbed by operations Income taxes refunded	23		(520,008) 112,785		(2,265,597) 147,343
Net cash outflow from operating activities			(407,223)		(2,118,254)
Investing activities Purchase of intangible assets Purchase of tangible fixed assets Proceeds on disposal of tangible fixed assets Purchase of short term unlisted investments		(7,323) (81,237) 1,852 (28,169)		(2,982) (19,522) - (2,248)	
Net cash used in investing activities			(114,877)		(24,752)
Financing activities Proceeds from issue of shares		57,972		14,300	
Net cash generated from financing activities			57,972		14,300
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents			(464,128)		(2,128,706)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	ır		5,780,147		7,908,853
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year			5,316,019		5,780,147

Notes to the Financial Statements

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

Company information

Crowdcube Limited ("the company") is a private limited company domiciled and incorporated in England and Wales. The registered office is Fourth Floor, Broadwalk House (South Block), Exeter, Devon, EX1 1TS.

The group consists of Crowdcube Limited and all of its subsidiaries.

The Principal activity of the Group is the provision of a crowdfunding platform.

1.1 Accounting convention

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with FRS 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland" ("FRS 102") and the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

The financial statements are prepared in sterling, which is the functional currency of the company. Monetary a mounts in these financial statements are rounded to the nearest £.

The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention. The principal accounting policies adopted are set out below.

1.2 Business combinations

In the parent company financial statements, the cost of a business combination is the fair value at the acquisition date of the assets given, equity instruments issued and liabilities incurred or assumed, plus costs directly attributable to the business combination. The excess of the cost of a business combination over the fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities acquired is recognised as goodwill. The cost of the combination includes the estimated amount of contingent consideration that is probable and can be measured reliably, and is adjusted for changes in contingent consideration after the acquisition date. Provisional fair values recognised for business combinations in previous periods are adjusted retrospectively for final fair values determined in the 12 months following the acquisition date. Investments in subsidiaries, joint ventures and associates are accounted for at cost less impairment.

Deferred tax is recognised on differences between the value of assets (other than goodwill) and liabilities recognised in a business combination accounted for using the purchase method and the amounts that can be deducted or assessed for tax, considering the manner in which the carrying amount of the asset or liability is expected to be recovered or settled. The deferred tax recognised is adjusted against goodwill or negative goodwill.

1.3 Basis of consolidation

The consolidated group financial statements consist of the financial statements of the parent company Crowdcube Limited together with all entities controlled by the parent company (its subsidiaries) and the group's share of its interests in joint ventures and associates.

All financial statements are made up to 30 September 2021. Where necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring the accounting policies used into line with those used by other members of the group.

All intra-group transactions, balances and unrealised gains on transactions between group companies are eliminated on consolidation. Unrealised losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred.

Subsidiaries are consolidated in the group's financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

Entities in which the group holds an interest and which are jointly controlled by the group and one or more other venturers under a contractual arrangement are treated as joint ventures. Entities other than subsidiary undertakings or joint ventures, in which the group has a participating interest and over whose operating and financial policies the group exercises a significant influence, are treated as associates.

Investments in joint ventures and associates are carried in the group balance sheet at cost plus post-acquisition changes in the group's share of the net assets of the entity, less any impairment in value. The carrying values of investments in joint ventures and associates include acquired goodwill.

If the group's share of losses in a joint venture or associate equals or exceeds its investment in the joint venture or associate, the group does not recognise further losses unless it has incurred obligations to do so or has made payments on behalf of the joint venture or associate.

Unrealised gains arising from transactions with joint ventures and associates are eliminated to the extent of the group's interest in the entity.

1.4 Going concern

The Group has £5.3m of cash held at the balance sheet date and has raised a further £12m from investors since the year end. Based on the forecast performance, this will enable the Group to meet its liabilities as they fall due for at least 12 months following the date of signing the financial statements as well as allowing continued investment.

At the time of approving the financial statements, the directors have a reasonable expectation that the group has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. Thus the directors continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting in preparing the financial statements.

1.5 Turnover

Turnover is comprised of Commission Fees, Completion Fees and Investment Fees. Commission fees and completion fees are payable by the raising company and deduced from funds raised during the closing of the round. Investment fees are paid by the investor and reflect an additional fee on top of the pledged investment sum. These fees are similarly taken at source during the completions and drawn down process.

In all three cases, turnover is recognised to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Company and the revenue can be reliably measured. Turnover is measured as the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, excluding discounts, rebates, value added tax and other sales taxes. The following criteria must also be met before revenue is recognised.

For all three revenue streams, turnover is recognised once the funding requirements of a raise has been achieved, following a seven day cooling off period, in which investors can withdraw. Since the revenue earned is contingent upon a successful raise, turnover is not recognised until there both a successful raise and the seven day cooling off period has ended.

Other revenue of the Group and Company is invoiced in line with the relevant agreements and recognised as revenue on the invoice date.

Turnover policies are consistent across both the Group and the Company

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

1.6 Intangible fixed assets - goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of acquisition of a business over the fair value of net assets acquired. It is initially recognised as an asset at cost and is subsequently measured at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses. Goodwill is considered to have a finite useful life and is amortised on a systematic basis over its expected life, which is five years, straight line.

For the purposes of impairment testing, goodwill is allocated to the cash-generating units expected to benefit from the acquisition. Cash-generating units to which goodwill has been allocated are tested for impairment at least annually, or more frequently when there is an indication that the unit may be impaired. If the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit is less than the carrying amount of the unit, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill allocated to the unit and then to the other assets of the unit pro-rata on the basis of the carrying amount of each asset in the unit.

1.7 Intangible fixed assets other than goodwill

Intangible assets acquired separately from a business are recognised at cost and are subsequently measured at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses.

Intangible assets acquired on business combinations are recognised separately from goodwill at the acquisition date where it is probable that the expected future economic benefits that are attributable to the asset will flow to the entity and the fair value of the asset can be measured reliably; the intangible asset arises from contractual or other legal rights; and the intangible asset is separable from the entity.

Amortisation is recognised so as to write off the cost or valuation of assets less their residual values over their useful lives on the following bases:

Software 5 years - straight line Goodwill 5 years - straight line

Media rights see below

Media rights

Media rights reflect consideration provided to Crowdcube by Channel Four Television Corporation in the form of media credits as part of a fundraising round. These media credits are initially measured at fair value of the equity instruments issued. Crowdcube has elected to amortise the intangible asset when the credits are utilised, as this is point at which the economic benefit is consumed. If those credits expire then the unused credits will be written off.

1.8 Tangible fixed assets

Tangible fixed assets are initially measured at cost and subsequently measured at cost or valuation, net of depreciation and any impairment losses.

Depreciation is recognised so as to write off the cost or valuation of assets less their residual values over their useful lives on the following bases:

Leasehold improvements9.5 years - straight lineOffice equipment4 years - straight lineComputer equipment4 years - straight line

The gain or loss arising on the disposal of an asset is determined as the difference between the sale proceeds and the carrying value of the asset, and is recognised in the profit and loss account.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

1.9 Fixed asset investments

Equity investments are measured at fair value through profit or loss, except for those equity investments that are not publicly traded and whose fair value cannot otherwise be measured reliably, which are recognised at cost less impairment until a reliable measure of fair value becomes available.

In the parent company financial statements, investments in subsidiaries, associates and jointly controlled entities are initially measured at cost and subsequently measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses.

A subsidiary is an entity controlled by the group. Control is the power to govern the financial and operating policies of the entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities.

An associate is an entity, being neither a subsidiary nor a joint venture, in which the company holds a long-term interest and where the company has significant influence. The group considers that it has significant influence where it has the power to participate in the financial and operating decisions of the associate.

Investments in associates are initially recognised at the transaction price (including transaction costs) and are subsequently adjusted to reflect the group's share of the profit or loss, other comprehensive income and equity of the associate using the equity method. Any difference between the cost of acquisition and the share of the fair value of the net identifiable assets of the associate on acquisition is recognised as goodwill. Any unamortised balance of goodwill is included in the carrying value of the investment in associates.

Losses in excess of the carrying amount of an investment in an associate are recorded as a provision only when the company has incurred legal or constructive obligations or has made payments on behalf of the associate.

In the parent company financial statements, investments in associates are accounted for at cost less impairment.

Entities in which the group has a long term interest and shares control under a contractual arrangement are classified as jointly controlled entities.

1.10 Impairment of fixed assets

At each reporting period end date, the group reviews the carrying amounts of its tangible and intangible assets to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss (if any). Where it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the company estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

The carrying amount of the investments accounted for using the equity method is tested for impairment as a single asset. Any goodwill included in the carrying amount of the investment is not tested separately for impairment.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or cash-generating unit) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or cash-generating unit) is reduced to its recoverable amount. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount, in which case the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation decrease.

Recognised impairment losses are reversed if, and only if, the reasons for the impairment loss have ceased to apply. Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or cash-generating unit) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or cash-generating unit) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount, in which case the reversal of the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation increase.

1.11 Current asset investments

Investments in unlisted shares, whose market value can be reliably determined, are remeasured to market value at each balance sheet date. Gains and losses on remeasurement are recognised in the Group Statement of Comprehensive Income for the period. Where market value cannot be reliably determined, such investments are stated at historic cost less impairment.

1.12 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash is represented by cash in hand, cash held with our expense card provider Pleo, cash held with our payment processing provider Stripe and deposits with financial intuitions. Cash equivalents are highly liquid investments that mature in no more than three months from the date of acquisition and that are readily convertible to know amounts of cash with insignificant risk of change in value.

1.13 Financial instruments

The group has elected to apply the provisions of Section 11 'Basic Financial Instruments' and Section 12 'Other Financial Instruments Issues' of FRS 102 to all of its financial instruments.

Financial instruments are recognised in the group's balance sheet when the group becomes party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amounts presented in the financial statements when there is a legally enforceable right to set off the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

Basic financial assets

Basic financial assets, which include debtors and cash and bank balances, are initially measured at transaction price including transaction costs and are subsequently carried at amortised cost using the effective interest m ethod unless the arrangement constitutes a financing transaction, where the transaction is measured at the present value of the future receipts discounted at a market rate of interest. Financial assets classified as receivable within one year are not amortised.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

Other financial assets

Other financial assets, including investments in equity instruments which are not subsidiaries, associates or joint ventures, are initially measured at fair value, which is normally the transaction price. Such assets are subsequently carried at fair value and the changes in fair value are recognised in profit or loss, except that investments in equity instruments that are not publicly traded and whose fair values cannot be measured reliably are measured at cost less impairment.

Impairment of financial assets

Financial assets, other than those held at fair value through profit and loss, are assessed for indicators of impairment at each reporting end date.

Financial assets are impaired where there is objective evidence that, as a result of one or more events that occurred after the initial recognition of the financial asset, the estimated future cash flows have been affected. If an asset is impaired, the impairment loss is the difference between the carrying amount and the present value of the estimated cash flows discounted at the asset's original effective interest rate. The impairment loss is recognised in profit or loss.

If there is a decrease in the impairment loss arising from an event occurring after the impairment was recognised, the impairment is reversed. The reversal is such that the current carrying amount does not exceed what the carrying amount would have been, had the impairment not previously been recognised. The impairment reversal is recognised in profit or loss.

Derecognition of financial assets

Financial assets are derecognised only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire or are settled, or when the group transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to another entity, or if some significant risks and rewards of ownership are retained but control of the asset has transferred to another party that is able to sell the asset in its entirety to an unrelated third party.

Classification of financial liabilities

Financial liabilities and equity instruments are classified according to the substance of the contractual arrangements entered into. An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of the group after deducting all of its liabilities.

Basic financial liabilities

Basic financial liabilities, including creditors, bank loans, loans from fellow group companies and preference shares that are classified as debt, are initially recognised at transaction price unless the arrangement constitutes a financing transaction, where the debt instrument is measured at the present value of the future payments discounted at a market rate of interest. Financial liabilities classified as payable within one year are not amortised.

Debt instruments are subsequently carried at amortised cost, using the effective interest rate method.

Trade creditors are obligations to pay for goods or services that have been acquired in the ordinary course of business from suppliers. Amounts payable are classified as current liabilities if payment is due within one year or less. If not, they are presented as non-current liabilities. Trade creditors are recognised initially at transaction price and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

Other financial liabilities

Derivatives, including interest rate swaps and forward foreign exchange contracts, are not basic financial instruments. Derivatives are initially recognised at fair value on the date a derivative contract is entered into and are subsequently re-measured at their fair value. Changes in the fair value of derivatives are recognised in profit or loss in finance costs or finance income as appropriate, unless hedge accounting is applied and the hedge is a cash flow hedge.

Debt instruments that do not meet the conditions in FRS 102 paragraph 11.9 are subsequently measured at fair value through profit or loss. Debt instruments may be designated as being measured at fair value through profit or loss to eliminate or reduce an accounting mismatch or if the instruments are measured and their performance evaluated on a fair value basis in accordance with a documented risk management or investment strategy.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

Financial liabilities are derecognised when the group's contractual obligations expire or are discharged or cancelled.

1.14 Equity instruments

Equity instruments issued by the group are recorded at the proceeds received, net of transaction costs. Dividends payable on equity instruments are recognised as liabilities once they are no longer at the discretion of the group.

1.15 Taxation

The tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

Current tax

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from net profit as reported in the profit and loss account because it excludes items of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and it further excludes items that are never taxable or deductible. The group's liability for current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting end date.

Deferred tax

Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all timing differences and deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that they will be recovered against the reversal of deferred tax liabilities or other future taxable profits. Such assets and liabilities are not recognised if the timing difference arises from goodwill or from the initial recognition of other assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the tax profit nor the accounting profit.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each reporting end date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered. Deferred tax is calculated at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period when the liability is settled or the asset is realised. Deferred tax is charged or credited in the profit and loss account, except when it relates to items charged or credited directly to equity, in which case the deferred tax is also dealt with in equity. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset if, and only if, there is a legally enforceable right to offset current tax assets and liabilities and the deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to taxes levied by the same tax authority.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

1.16 Employee benefits

The costs of short-term employee benefits are recognised as a liability and an expense, unless those costs are required to be recognised as part of the cost of stock or fixed assets.

The cost of any unused holiday entitlement is recognised in the period in which the employee's services are received.

Termination benefits are recognised immediately as an expense when the company is demonstrably committed to terminate the employment of an employee or to provide termination benefits.

1.17 Retirement benefits

Payments to defined contribution retirement benefit schemes are charged as an expense as they fall due.

1.18 Share-based payments

Equity-settled share-based payments are measured at fair value at the date of grant by reference to the fair value of the equity instruments granted using the Black Scholes model. The fair value determined at the grant date is expensed on a straight-line basis over the vesting period, based on the estimate of shares that will eventually vest. A corresponding adjustment is made to equity.

The expense in relation to options over the parent company's shares granted to employees of a subsidiary is recognised by the company as a capital contribution, and presented as an increase in the company's investment in that subsidiary.

When the terms and conditions of equity-settled share-based payments at the time they were granted are subsequently modified, the fair value of the share-based payment under the original terms and conditions and under the modified terms and conditions are both determined at the date of the modification. Any excess of the modified fair value over the original fair value is recognised over the remaining vesting period in addition to the grant date fair value of the original share-based payment. The share-based payment expense is not adjusted if the modified fair value is less than the original fair value.

Cancellations or settlements (including those resulting from employee redundancies) are treated as an acceleration of vesting and the amount that would have been recognised over the remaining vesting period is recognised immediately.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

1 Accounting policies

(Continued)

1.19 Leases

Rentals payable under operating leases, including any lease incentives received, are charged to profit or loss on a straight line basis over the term of the relevant lease except where another more systematic basis is more representative of the time pattern in which economic benefits from the leased asset are consumed.

1.20 Government grants

Government grants are recognised at the fair value of the asset received or receivable when there is reasonable assurance that the grant conditions will be met and the grants will be received.

A grant that specifies performance conditions is recognised in income when the performance conditions are met. Where a grant does not specify performance conditions it is recognised in income when the proceeds are received or receivable. A grant received before the recognition criteria are satisfied is recognised as a liability.

1.21 Foreign exchange

Transactions in currencies other than pounds sterling are recorded at the rates of exchange prevailing at the dates of the transactions. At each reporting end date, monetary assets and liabilities that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing on the reporting end date. Gains and losses arising on translation in the period are included in profit or loss.

1.22 Expenses

Cost of sales is comprised of all directly related costs to source, launch, fund and close a fundraising campaign. This includes directly attributable wages and benefits, payment processing costs and limited additional third party service providers.

Administrative expenses consist of all other non directly attributable costs. This includes all other wages and benefits, all other third party service providers, as well as all premise, IT and marketing costs.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

2 Judgements and key sources of estimation uncertainty

In the application of the group's accounting policies, the directors are required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amount of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised where the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods where the revision affects both current and future periods.

Critical judgements

The following judgements (apart from those involving estimates) have had the most significant effect on amounts recognised in the financial statements.

Share-based payments

The Group is unable to directly measure the fair value of employee services received. Instead the fair value of the share options granted is determined using the Black-Scholes model. The model is internationally recognised as being appropriate to value employees share schemes but does require inputs based on best estimates from management. Details of management assumptions and estimates are detailed in note 17.

Value of intangible assets and goodwill

The Group considers whether intangible assets and/or goodwill are impaired. Where an indication of impairment is identified, the estimation of recoverable value requires estimation of the recoverable value of the cash generating units (CGUs). This requires the determination of the fair value of the CGUs based on relevant market comparables less the costs of disposal.

Accrued income

The Group estimates the level of investment withdrawals or amendments that will occur after the year end and adjusts accrued income accordingly. 98% is accrued for commission fees and 97% for investment and completion fees. These estimates are based on historic patterns and subject to judgement.

3 Turnover and other revenue

	2021	LULU
	£	£
Turnover analysed by class of business		
Commission fees	7,728,306	5,133,309
Other fees	4,020,112	2,836,684
	11,748,418	7,969,993

2020

2021

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

3	Turnover and other revenue		(Continued)
		2021 £	2020 £
	Turnover analysed by geographical market		
	United Kingdom	10,952,510	7,407,653
	Rest of Europe	795,908	562,340
		11,748,418	7,969,993
		2021	2020
			as restated
		£	£
	Other significant revenue		
	Amounts received under the COVID 19 Job Retention Scheme	4,718	220,831
4	Operating loss		
		2021	2020
		£	£
	Operating loss for the year is stated after charging:		
	Exchange differences apart from those arising on financial instruments		
	measured at fair value through profit or loss	282	-
	Depreciation of owned tangible fixed assets	65,934	59,535
	Amortisation of intangible assets	1	93,809
	Share-based payments	1,141,252	788,703
	Operating lease charges	181,724	337,633

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

2020 £
£
25,000
7,000
32,000
31,000
6,150
13,441
50,591

6 Employees

The average monthly number of persons (including directors) employed by the group and company during the year was:

	Group 2021 Number	2020 Number	Company 2021 Number	2020 Number
General & administrative	11	14	11	14
Marketing	6	7	5	7
Product & development	23	17	23	17
Commercial	39	40	34	35
Total	79	78	73	73
Their aggregate remuneration comprised:				
	Group		Company	
	2021	2020	2021	2020
	£	£	£	£
Wages and salaries	4,879,062	3,769,900	4,603,377	3,553,948
Social security costs	614,243	464,412	549,238	406,046
Pension costs	131,007	102,684	131,007	102,684
	5,624,312	4,336,996	5,283,622	4,062,678

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

7	Directors' remuneration		
		2021	2020
		£	£
	Remuneration for qualifying services	783,061	535,629
	Share based payments expense recognised	312,209	110,525
		1,095,270	646,154

The number of directors for whom retirement benefits are accruing under defined contribution schemes amounted to 3 (2020 - 3).

The number of directors who exercised share options during the year was 1 (2020 - 0).

The number of directors who are entitled to receive shares under long term incentive schemes during the year was 2 (2020 - 1).

Remuneration disclosed above includes the following amounts paid to the highest paid director:

	2021	2020
	£	£
Remuneration for qualifying services	337,340	185,711
Company pension contributions to defined contribution schemes	4,752	2,849

The highest paid director has exercised share options during the year.

The directors are considered to be key management personnel.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

8	Taxation		
		2021	2020
			as restated
		£	£
	Current tax		
	Other tax reliefs	(112,785)	(147,343)

The actual credit for the year can be reconciled to the expected credit for the year based on the profit or loss and the standard rate of tax as follows:

	2021	2020 as restated
	£	£
Loss before taxation	(914,805)	(3,170,920)
Expected tax credit based on the standard rate of corporation tax in the UK of		
19.00% (2020: 19.00%)	(173,813)	(602,475)
Tax effect of expenses that are not deductible in determining taxable profit	87,239	-
Tax effect of utilisation of tax losses not previously recognised	(26,476)	-
Unutilised tax losses carried forward	(67,545)	-
Permanent capital allowances in excess of depreciation	(29,059)	-
Research and development tax credit	(112,785)	(147,343)
Share based payment charge	209,654	-
Unrecognised deferred tax	-	602,475
Taxation credit	(112,785)	(147,343)

The Company has tax losses carried forward of £22,161,636 as at 30 September 2021 (£2020: £23,278,087) and no deferred tax asset has been recognised in respect of those losses.

9

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

Group	Goodwill	Software N	/ledia rights	Total
Group	Goodwiii	Software N	nedia rigilis	Total
_	£	£	£	£
Cost	100.010		4 000 000	4 4== 000
At 1 October 2020	469,046	8,777	1,000,000	1,477,823
Additions	<u>-</u>	7,323		7,323
At 30 September 2021	469,046	16,100	1,000,000	1,485,146
Amortisation and impairment				
At 1 October 2020	469,045	-	-	469,045
Amortisation charged for the year	1	-	-	1
At 30 September 2021	469,046	-	-	469,046
Carrying amount				
At 30 September 2021		16,100	1,000,000	1,016,100
At 30 September 2020	1	8,777	1,000,000	1,008,778
Company		Software N	fledia rights	Total
		£	£	£
Cost				
At 1 October 2020 and 30 September 2021		16,100	1,000,000	1,016,100
Amortisation and impairment		,		
At 1 October 2020 and 30 September 2021		-	-	-
Carrying amount				
At 30 September 2021		16,100	1,000,000	1,016,100
At 20 Contember 2020		16 100	1.000.000	1.016.400
At 30 September 2020		16,100	1,000,000	1,016,100

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

Tangible fixed assets				
Group	Leasehold improvements	Office equipment	Computer equipment	Total
Cost	£	£	£	£
At 1 October 2020	221,046	312,736	54,253	588,035
Additions	-	81,237	_	81,237
Disposals	-	(17,195)	-	(17,195
At 30 September 2021	221,046	376,778	54,253	652,077
Depreciation and impairment				
At 1 October 2020	52,353	235,768	54,253	342,374
Depreciation charged in the year	23,268	42,666	_	65,934
Eliminated in respect of disposals	-	(15,343)	-	(15,343
At 30 September 2021	75,621	263,091	54,253	392,965
Carrying amount				
At 30 September 2021	145,425	113,687	•	259,112
At 30 September 2020	168,693	76,968		245,661
Company	Leasehold improvements	Office equipment	Computer equipment	Total
Cost	£	£	£	£
At 1 October 2020	221,046	308,469	54,253	583,768
Additions		76,077	-	76,077
Disposals	-	(17,195)	-	(17,195
At 30 September 2021	221,046	367,351	54,253	642,650
Depreciation and impairment				
At 1 October 2020	52,353	235,768	54,253	342,374
Decree disting about a distinguished	23,268	41,529	-	64,797
Depreciation charged in the year				(45.040)
Eliminated in respect of disposals	-	(15,343)	-	(15,343)
	75,621	(15,343) ———————————————————————————————————	54,253	391,828
Eliminated in respect of disposals	75,621			
Eliminated in respect of disposals At 30 September 2021	75,621			

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

Fixed asset investments					
		Group 2021	2020	Company 2021	2020
	Notes	£	£	£	as restated £
Investments in subsidiaries	12	-	_	3,285,896	3,236,077
Investments in associates		-	-	-	55,000
				3,285,896	3,291,077
Movements in fixed asset investme	ents				Investments
Group					£
Cost or valuation At 1 October 2020 and 30 September	2021				9,084
At 1 October 2020 and 30 September	2021				
Impairment					
At 1 October 2020 and 30 September	2021				9,084
Carrying amount					
At 30 September 2021					-
At 30 September 2020					
·					
Movements in fixed asset investme	ents				
Company					Shares in
				a	subsidiaries nd associates
				u .	£
Cost or valuation					
At 1 October 2020					3,158,098
Effect of restatement					132,979
Additions					49,819
Impairment					(55,000
At 30 September 2021					3,285,896
Carrying amount					
At 30 September 2021					3,285,896
At 30 September 2020					3,291,077

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

12 Subsidiaries and related undertakings

Details of the company's subsidiaries and related undertakings at 30 September 2021 are as follows:

Name of undertaking	Registered office	Nature of business	Class of shares held	% Held Direct
Crowdcube Capital Limited	Fourth Floor, Broadwalk House (South Block), Exeter, Devon, EX1 1TS, England	Provision of crowdfunding platform	Ordinary 1	100
Crowdcube Europe SLU	Carrer de Rossell 6216, Planta 11, 08008, Barcelona, Spain	Provision of crowdfunding platform	Ordinary 1	100
Crowdcube Nominees Limited	Fourth Floor, Broadwalk House (South Block), Exeter, Devon, EX1 1TS, England	Nominee company	Ordinary	100
Crowdcube Nominees (Europe) Limited	Connaught House, One Burlington Rd, Dublin 4, D04 C5Y6, Ireland	Nominee company	Ordinary	100
Crowdcube France SAS	9 Rue des Colonnes, 75002, Paris, France	Dormant	Ordinary	100
Crowdfunder Limited	5-7 The Cresent, Newquay, TR7 1DT, England	Provision of crowdfunding activities	Ordinary	23

All of the above subsidiaries are included in the consolidation. The Company's investments in all subsidiaries are direct ownership.

Crowdcube Nominee Limited, Crowdcube Nominees (Europe) Limited and Crowdcube France SAS were dormant entities during the year and exempt from audit.

13 Debtors

	Group		Company	
	2021	2020	2021	2020
Amounts falling due within one year:	£	£	£	£
Trade debtors	158,642	263,128	19,638	-
Amounts owed by group undertakings	-	-	276,904	530,577
Other debtors	258,367	237,055	222,376	190,428
Prepayments and accrued income	1,818,253	977,223	1,671,703	977,223
	2,235,262	1,477,406	2,190,621	1,698,228

Amounts owed by group undertakings are unsecured, interest free and repayable on demand.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

14	Current asset investments				
		Group		Company	
		2021	2020	2021	2020
		£	£	£	£
	Unlisted investments	49,904	21,735	46,324	17,933

Unlisted investments represents notional value holdings in clients of the Company. Investments are measured at cost less provision for impairment.

15 Creditors: amounts falling due within one year

	Group		Company	
	2021	2020	2021	2020
	£	£	£	£
Trade creditors	222,150	281,685	212,528	172,424
Amounts owed to group undertakings	-	3,952	-	-
Other taxation and social security	355,229	286,008	326,820	286,008
Other creditors	93,049	80,606	93,049	80,606
Accruals and deferred income	230,325	293,330	230,325	293,330
	900,753	945,581	862,722	832,368

16 Retirement benefit schemes

Retirement benefit schemes	2021	2020
Defined contribution schemes	£	£
Charge to profit or loss in respect of defined contribution schemes	131,007	102,683

A defined contribution pension scheme is operated for all qualifying employees. The assets of the scheme are held separately from those of the group in an independently administered fund.

17 Share-based payment transactions

The Group operates a number of share-based payment schemes. All options are granted with a fixed exercise price, and expire within 10 years of the date of grant. There is no entitlement to dividends attached to the options. Employees are required to remain in employment until the shares are exercised. Vesting conditions of options granted over the period are as follows:

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

17 Share-based payment transactions

(Continued)

Group	Number of share options		Weighted average exercise price	
	2021 Number	2020 Number	2021	2020
Outstanding at 1 October 2020 Granted Forfeited Exercised	27,453,828 11,217,231 (1,344,955) (3,230,714)	15,129,950 13,858,445 (1,321,629) (212,938)		£0.053 £0.073 £0.064 £0.067
Outstanding at 30 September 2021	34,095,390	27,453,828	£0.07	£0.063
Exercisable at 30 September 2021	14,619,721	10,229,461	£0.066	£0.063

The options outstanding at 30 September 2021 had an exercise price ranging from £0.001 to £0.073, and a remaining contractual life of up to 4 years.

Group

Equity settled arrangements are measured at fair value (excluding the effect of non-market based vesting conditions) at the date of the grant using a Black-Scholes options pricing model. The fair value is expensed on a straight -line basis over the vesting period. The amount recognised as an expense is adjusted to reflect the actual number of shares or options that will vest.

The Group also includes a share based payment charge depending on the level of staff retention, this has been based on the previous 3 years staff retention average.

Inputs were as follows:

			2021	2020
Expected life of options			4.00	4.00
Range of exercise prices (per option)			£0.07 - £0.07	£0.07 - £0.07
Market value of underlying shares			£0.29	£0.29
Risk free rate			0.48%	0.00%
Expected share price volatility			40%-55%	40%
Range of fair values per option			£0.22 - £0.23	£0.22 - £0.22
	Group		Company	
	2021	2020	2021	2020
			as restated	as restated
	£	£	£	£
Expenses recognised in the year Arising from equity settled share based payment				
transactions	1,141,252	788,703	1,103,443	751,542

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

18 Share capital

Group and company	2021	2020	2021	2020
Ordinary share capital	Number	Number	£	£
Issued and fully paid	'000s	'000s		
A Ordinary of 0.1p each	125,212	121,981	125,212	121,981
A Preference of 0.1p each	37,990	37,990	37,990	37,990
B Investment of 0.1p each	51,181	51,181	51,181	51,181
B Preference of 0.1p each	24,727	24,727	24,727	24,727
C Preference of 0.1p each	10,267	10,267	10,267	10,267
D 1 Preference of 0.1p each	9,925	9,925	9,925	9,925
D 2 Preference of 0.1p each	5,476	5,476	5,476	5,476
	264,778	261,547	264,778	261,547

On a return of assets on liquidation, reduction of capital of otherwise the assets of the Company remaining after payment of its liabilities are distributed:

- first to holders of D Preference shares on a pari passu basis, in priority to all other shareholders an
 amount equal to their subscription price, any unpaid dividends and in addition to all shareholders their pro
 rata share of £100; and
- second to holders of A Preference shares, B Preference shares and C Preference shares on a pari passu basis, in priority to all other shareholders an amount equal to their subscription price, any unpaid dividends and in addition to all shareholders their pro rata share of £100. Thereafter the balance is distributed to each of the holders of A Ordinary, B Investment and D Preference shares on a pari passu basis

Between 20 September 2020 and 29 July 2021, 3,088,170 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.015 per share, 64,910 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.045 per share and 31,800 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share.

On 20 August 2021, 22,917 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share.

On 7 September 2021, 22,917 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

19 Operating lease commitments

Lessee

At the reporting end date the group had outstanding commitments for future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases, which fall due as follows:

	Group		Company	
	2021	2020	2021	2020
	£	£	£	£
Within one year	377,104	67,380	377,104	67,380
Between two and five years	94,775	89,840	94,775	89,840
	471,879	157,220	471,879	157,220

20 Related party transactions

The Company has taken advantage of the exemption, under FRS 102 paragraph 33.2, from disclosing transactions with members of the same group that are wholly owned.

The Company purchased data engineering and analytics services expenses totalling £116,280 from Big Business Intelligence Limited, a company with a common director. At year end, a balance of £9,690 was owed by the company.

At the year end, D Westlake owed the Company £39,098 (2020: £39,098) in connection with drawings and unpaid share capital. The amount is included within other debtors, This loan has a 0% interest rate, no set repayment period and is unsecured.

At the year end, L Lang owed the Company £nil (2020: £19,079) in connection with drawings and unpaid share capital. This loan has a 0% interest rate, no set repayment period and is unsecured. During the year the loan of £19,079 was written off.

21 Controlling party

There is no individual controlling party.

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

22 Post balance sheet events

On 4 November 2021, 62,501 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share.

Between 23 November 2021 and 13 December 2021, 881,064 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.026 per share, 593,882 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.045 per share, 491,586 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share, and 21,957,612 C Preference shares with nominal value of £21,957.612 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.4577 per share.

Between 13 December 2021 and 15 February 2022, 40,000 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.045 per share, 192,924 A Ordinary shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.073 per share, 727,449 C Preference shares with nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.4577 per share and 4,109,616 B Investment shares with a nominal value of £0.001 per share were issued for a consideration of £0.4577 per share.

23 Cash absorbed by group operations

			2021	as restated
			£	£
	Loss for the year after tax		(802,020)	(3,023,577)
	Adjustments for:			
	Taxation credited		(112,785)	(147,343)
	Unrealised currency translation		(9,706)	(51,316)
	Amortisation and impairment of intangible assets		1	93,809
	Depreciation and impairment of tangible fixed assets		65,934	59,535
	Equity settled share based payment expense		1,141,252	788,703
	Movements in working capital:			
	(Increase)/decrease in debtors		(757,856)	174,925
	Decrease in creditors		(44,828)	(160,333)
	Cash absorbed by operations		(520,008)	(2,265,597)
24	Analysis of changes in net funds - group			
		1 October 2020	Cash flows 3	0 September 2021
		£	£	£
	Cash at bank and in hand	5,780,147	(464,128)	5,316,019

2021

2020

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

For the year ended 30 September 2021

25 Prior period adjustment

Reconciliation of changes in equity - company

	1 October 2019	30 September 2020
	£	£
Adjustments to prior year		
Profit and loss reserves - share based payments	95,818	132,979
Equity as previously reported	10,868,539	8,521,227
Equity as adjusted	10,964,357	8,654,206

Reconciliation of changes in loss for the previous financial period - company

Treesmentation of changes in loss for the previous infancial period - ep	2020
Adjustments to prior year	£
Administrative expenses - share based payments	37,161
Other income - R&D tax credit	(147,343)
Tax on loss - R&D tax credit	147,343
Loss as previously reported	(3,150,315)
Loss as adjusted	(3,113,154)

Notes to reconciliation

Classification of R&D tax credit

In the prior year the research and development tax credit was incorrectly included as other income. A prior year adjustment has been made to reanalyse this as a tax credit for the year.

Share based payments

A prior year adjustment has been made to correct an error in the share-based payment expense of options issued to employees of Crowdcube Europe SLU between 2017 and 2020. This expense was recognised in the parent company's profit and loss account rather than the subsidiary's profit and loss account. The affect of correcting this error was to:

- reduce administrative expenses for the year ended 30 September 2020 by £37,161 to remove the share based payment expense recognised by the company; and
- credit the profit and loss reserve as at 1 October 2019 by £95,818 to remove the share based payment expense recognised by the company between 2017 and 2019; and
- recognise a corresponding addition to the investment in the subsidiary of £132,979 the reflect the value of the options granted to employees of the Spanish entity.

There was no affect on the results of the group.

This document was delivered using electronic communications and authenticated in accordance with the registrar's rules relating to electronic form, authentication and manner of delivery under section 1072 of the Companies Act 2006.